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AGENDA 
 
Meeting: Devizes Area Board 

Place: Needham House, Victoria  Rd, Devizes, SN10 1FA 

Date: Monday 26 February 2024 

Time: 6.30 pm 

 

 
Including the Parishes of: Bishops Cannings, Bromham, Bulkington, Cheverell Magna, 
Coulston, Devizes, Easterton, Erlestoke, Etchilhampton, Little Cheverell, Market 
Lavington, Marston, Potterne, Poulshot, Rowde, Seend, Stert, Urchfont, West 
Lavington, Worton. 
 

 
The Area Board welcomes and invites contributions from members of the public. 
The Chairman will try to ensure that everyone who wishes to speak will have the 

opportunity to do so. 
 

  If you have any requirements that would make your attendance at the meeting easier, 
please contact your Democratic Services Officer. 

 

 
Please direct any enquiries on this Agenda to Democratic Services, direct line 01225 
718224 or email cameron.osborn@wiltshire.gov.uk 
 
All the papers connected with this meeting are available on the Council’s website at 
www.wiltshire.gov.uk  
 
Press enquiries to Communications on direct lines (01225) 713114 / 713115. 
 

 
Wiltshire Councillors 

 
Cllr Iain Wallis, Devizes North (Chairman) 
Cllr Dominic Muns, The Lavingtons (Vice-Chairman) 
Cllr Simon Jacobs, Devizes South 
Cllr Laura Mayes, Bromham, Rowde and Roundway 
Cllr Kelvin Nash, Devizes East 
Cllr Tamara Reay, Devizes Rural West 
Cllr Philip Whitehead, Urchfont and Bishop Cannings 
 

 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
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Recording and Broadcasting Information 
 

Wiltshire Council may record this meeting for live and/or subsequent broadcast. At the 
start of the meeting, the Chairman will confirm if all or part of the meeting is being 
recorded. The images and sound recordings may also be used for training purposes 
within the Council.  
 
By submitting a statement or question for a meeting you are consenting that you may be 
recorded presenting this and that in any case your name will be made available on the 
public record. The meeting may also be recorded by the press or members of the public.  
 
Any person or organisation choosing to film, record or broadcast any meeting of the 
Council, its Cabinet or committees is responsible for any claims or other liability resulting 
from them so doing and by choosing to film, record or broadcast proceedings they 
accept that they are required to indemnify the Council, its members and officers in 
relation to any such claims or liabilities.  
 
Details of the Council’s Guidance on the Recording and Webcasting of Meetings is 
available on request. Our privacy policy can be found here.  

 
Parking 

 
To find car parks by area follow this link.  
 

Public Participation 
 

Please see the agenda list on following pages for details of the items for discussion. The 
Area Boards welcome public participation and the Chairman will try to ensure that 
everyone has the opportunity to participate where possible. To discuss matters not on 
the agenda, please contact the officer named on the front page, ahead of the meeting. 
 
For extended details on meeting procedure, submission and scope of questions and 
other matters, please consult Part 4 of the council’s constitution. 
 
The full constitution can be found at this link.  
 
Our privacy policy is found here. 
 
For assistance on these and other matters please contact the officer named above for 
details 
 

Area Board Officers 

 

Strategic Engagement & Partnerships Manager (SEPM) – 

richard.rogers@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Area Board Delivery Officer – caroline.lequesne@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Democratic Services Officer – benjamin.fielding@wiltshire.gov.uk 

https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcms.wiltshire.gov.uk%2FecCatDisplay.aspx%3Fsch%3Ddoc%26cat%3D14031&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634060435%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=tgq%2B75eqKuPDwzwOo%2BRqU%2FLEEQ0ORz31mA2irGc07Mw%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.wiltshire.gov.uk%2Fparking-car-parks&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634060435%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=FK5U7igUosMzWIp1%2BhQp%2F2Z7Wx%2BDt9qgP62wwLMlqFE%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcms.wiltshire.gov.uk%2Fecsddisplayclassic.aspx%3Fname%3Dpart4rulesofprocedurecouncil%26id%3D630%26rpid%3D24804339%26path%3D13386&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634070387%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=dYUgbzCKyoh6zLt%2BWs%2F%2B6%2BZcyNNeW%2BN%2BagqSpoOeFaY%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcms.wiltshire.gov.uk%2Feccatdisplayclassic.aspx%3Fsch%3Ddoc%26cat%3D13386%26path%3D0&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634070387%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=VAosAsVP2frvb%2FDFxP34NHzWIUH60iC2lObaISYA3Pk%3D&reserved=0
https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ecSDDisplay.aspx?NAME=Democracy%20Privacy%20Policy&ID=5980&RPID=33929105
mailto:richard.rogers@wiltshire.gov.uk
mailto:caroline.lequesne@wiltshire.gov.uk
mailto:benjamin.fielding@wiltshire.gov.uk
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Items to be considered Time 

 Highways Matters  

1   Welcome and Overview  6.30pm 

 The Area Board Chairman will welcome those in attendance and 
provide an overview of the meeting. 

 

2   Highways and Transport Presentations   

 To receive presentations on topics such as strategic business plan 
priorities, maintenance, LTP, congestion, public transport and air 
quality. 

 

3   Q&A Session  7.05pm 

 Those in attendance will have the opportunity to partake in a Q&A 
session coordinated by the Area Board Chairman. 

 

4   Session Summary and Next Steps  7.55pm 

 To conclude the Highways Matters event and discuss how best to 
move forward.  

 

 Area Board Business  

5   Apologies for Absence  8.00pm 

 To receive any apologies for absence.   

6   Minutes of the Previous Meeting (Pages 1 - 14)  

 To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on 20 November 2023.  

7   Declarations of Interest   

 To receive any declarations of disclosable interests or dispensations 
granted by the Standards Committee. 

 

8   Air Quality and Sustainable Transport (Pages 15 - 28)  

 To receive any updates from the Devizes Air Quality and 
Sustainable Transport Group meeting on 8 February 2024. 
 
Recommendations: 

1. The area board supports the use of the capital funding 
made available by the cabinet member for developing 
routes in the Devizes LCWIP to be used to produce a 
detailed plan for walking/cycling route DC1 (London 
Road). 
 

2. The area board agrees for a partnership to be formed 
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with Cycle Friendly Devizes and Devizes Town Council 
to oversee this project. This may be the existing Devizes 
Air Quality and Sustainable Transport Group 

 
3. The area board agrees to look at using the S106 funding 

that is already allocated for this purpose to cover any 
additional expenditure required. 

9   Local Highways and Footways Improvement Group (LHFIG) 
(Pages 29 - 40) 

8.05pm 

 To note the minutes and consider any recommendations arising 
from the last LHFIG meeting held on 23 January 2024, as set out in 
the attached report. 
 
Further information on the LHFIG process can be found here. 

 

10   Area Board Funding (Pages 41 - 48) 8.10pm 

 To note the remaining budgets and to consider any applications for 
funding, as detailed in the attached report and summarised below: 
 
Remaining Budgets: 
 

Community Area 
Grant 

Older & Vulnerable  Young People 

£9,519.00 £7,755.00 £5,939.35 

 
Area Board Initiatives: 
 

Ref/Link Grant Details Amount 
Requested 

ABG1627 Devizes Area Board - Million Hours 
Youth Project 

£4591.35 

ABG1628 Devizes Area Board - Youth Space in 
Devizes 

£4591.35 

 
Community Area Grants: 
 

Ref/Link Grant Details Amount 
Requested 

ABG1510 Devizes Outdoor Celebratory Arts - 
Devizes Community Arts Hub Capital 
Support Project 2024 

£4844.06 

ABG1512 Seend Lye Recreation Field - 
Replacement mowing equipment for 
Seend Lye Recreation Field 

£5000.00 

ABG1582 Drews Pond Wood Project - Drews 
Pond Wood Project path improvement 

£2097.60 

 
 

 

https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/article/6149/Local-Highway-and-Footway-Improvement-Groups
https://manage.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/Grant/Application/1627
https://manage.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/Grant/Application/1628
https://manage.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/Grant/Application/1510
https://manage.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/Grant/Application/1512
https://manage.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/Grant/Application/1582
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Older & Vulnerable Grants: 
 

Ref/Link Grant Details Amount 
Requested 

ABG1490 Arts Together - Arts Together Projects 
for Isolated and Vulnerable Older 
People in Devizes 

£2500.00 

ABG1567 Alzheimers Support - Sidmouth Street 
dementia day club supporting local 
people living with dementia 

£1440.00 

ABG1596 Our time project – Devizes movement 
and theatre workshops for elders 

£3000.00 

ABG1598 Nosh and Natter Seend - Seend Nosh 
and Natter Lunch Club 

£325.00 

 
Young People Grants: 
 

Ref/Link Grant Details Amount 
Requested 

ABG1516 The Devizes to Westminster Canoe 
Race - Devizes to Westminster Canoe 
Race 

£998.00 

ABG1566 KOTB Angling Club Kids On The Bank 
- Kids On The Bank Help Fund 

£350.00 

 
Further information on the Area Board Grant system can be found 
here. 

11   Future Meeting Dates  8.30pm 

 To note future meeting dates (7.00-9.00pm): 
 

 3 June 2024 

 16 September 2024 

 18 November 2024  
 
For information on applying for a grant or grant application 
deadlines for these meetings, contact the Area Board Delivery 
Officer, Caroline.LeQuesne@wiltshire.gov.uk 

 

 

https://manage.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/Grant/Application/1490
https://manage.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/Grant/Application/1567
https://manage.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/Grant/Application/1596
https://manage.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/Grant/Application/1598
https://manage.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/Grant/Application/1516
https://manage.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/Grant/Application/1566
https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/article/6145/Area-Board-Grants
mailto:Caroline.LeQuesne@wiltshire.gov.uk
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MINUTES 
 

Meeting: Devizes Area Board 

Place: Needham House, Victoria Road, Devizes, SN10 1FA 

Date:  20 November 2023 

Start Time: 6:30 pm 

Finish Time: 8:15 pm 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:  

Cameron Osborn,(Tel): 01225 718224 or (e-mail) cameron.osborn@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
In Attendance: 
 
Wiltshire Councillors 
Cllr Iain Wallis (Chairman), Cllr Dominic Muns (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Simon Jacobs, 
Cllr Kelvin Nash, Cllr Tamara Reay and Cllr Philip Whitehead 
 
  
 
Wiltshire Council Officers 
  
Richard Rogers – Strategic Engagement & Partnership Manager 
Caroline LeQuesne – Area Board Delivery Officer 
Cameron Osborn – Democratic Services Officer 

 
Partners 
Wiltshire Police – Neighbourhood Sergeant Chris Wickham 
Police and Crime Commissioner’s Office – PCC Philip Wilkinson 
Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service – Station Manager Terry Crawford 
 
Total in attendance: 26  
 

Page 1
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Minute 
No.. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision 

48   Welcome 

 The Chairman welcomed those present to the meeting and the Committee 
introduced themselves.  

49   Apologies for Absence 

 Apologies for absence were received by Councillor Laura Mayes, Noel 
Woolwrych, Simon Fisher, Julie Rose and Inspector Ben Huggins.  

50   Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

 Resolved:  
 
To approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on 11 September 2023 
as a true and correct record. 

51   Declarations of Interest 

 Councillor Kelvin Nash declared that he had an interest in an Area Board 
Initiative grant application that was being discussed at the meeting but not being 
determined.  

52   Chairman's Announcements 

 The Chairman noted that the following briefing notes could be found within the 
agenda pack: 
 
• Independent Visitor Scheme Update 
• Polling District and Polling Place Review 2023 – Consultation 
• Cost of Living Update 
• Wiltshire Council Archaeological Service Annual Newsletter 

53   Partner Updates 

 The Chairman noted the written updates from Healthwatch Wiltshire, Community 
First, BSW Together (Integrated Care System) and Wiltshire AGE UK included 
in the agenda pack. The Area Board received verbal updates from the following 
partners: 
 

 Wiltshire Police 
 

Neighbourhood Sergeant Chris Wickham guided those in attendance through 
the contents of Wiltshire Police’s latest Area Board update, highlighting progress 
on 101 triaging, crime statistics and trends (including a rise in burglary) and the 
work of the community speed enforcement team. Sergeant Wickham also 

Page 2
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promoted the use of Wiltshire Police’s Community Messaging Service to better 
engage with the work the police were doing.  
 
The Chairman asked whether anti-social behaviour, which was considered a 
local priority in Devizes but not a force-wide operational priority, had reduced in 
volume or been overshadowed by more serious issues. Sergeant Wickham 
noted that it remained on the police’s radar but that it had indeed seen a 
reduction across the county. Steve Dewar asked if there could be a concerted 
effort to ensure that the messaging around knife crime made it clearer that while 
knife crime was a tragic reality even in rural communities, it was still a very rare 
occurrence and not something of which young people should be anxious.  
 

 Police and Crime Commissioner’s Office 
 
Police and Crime Commissioner Philip Wilkinson spoke to the recent 
improvements being undertaken by Wiltshire Police as a result of his office’s 
work. These improvements included shortening wait times for 999 and 101 calls, 
enhanced IT systems and higher success rates resolving sexual harassment 
and assault. He noted the work being conducted to disrupt county lines drug 
trafficking across the South-West of England, and the measures being taken to 
address rural crime. He described Operation Ragwort, a plan to build a robust 
rural crime intelligence network across the South-West. 192 speed enforcement 
sanctions in 2021, over 12,000 so far in 2023. The PCC noted that anti-social 
behaviour was indeed dropping but was still subject to scrutiny and needed a 
collaborative and comprehensive response working alongside Wiltshire Police. 
He also noted the work being done to improve victim support in the county. He 
also praised the work of Chief Constable Catherine Roper and endorsed her 
new Community Engagement Strategy that was being finalised.  
 
Councillor Simon Jacobs asked whether there was a link between a reduction in 
999 calls was due to improvements in 101 responses. The PCC responded that 
it was possibly part of the reason but added that a more pressing issue that 
emerged from a recent rural crime survey was people not reporting crimes due 
to a lack of confidence. Councillor Kelvin Nash lauded the work being done to 
tackle speeding in Devizes but noted the sluggishness of Speed Watch and the 
difficulties in getting it set up. He added that he would be happy to liaise with 
future Speed Watch groups to ensure a similar experience was not endured by 
others.  
 
Councillor Tamara Reay asked what more could be done to address rural crime. 
The PCC replied that he was keen to ensure that there would be zero no-go 
zones in Wiltshire under his watch. The representative from Rowde Parish 
Council thanked the PCC for his help in supporting the Parish Council get the 
Community Speed Watch team in place and Councillor Dominic Muns noted his 
own positive experience with improved 999 response times. A member of the 
public asked about speed enforcement on the M4, and the PCC responded that 
there would always be at least one police chase car situated on the Wiltshire 
stretch of the M4 at all times.  

Page 3
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 Dorset and Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service 
 

Station Manager Terry Crawford introduced himself to the Devizes Area Board 
following his recent appointment. He noted the following significant statistics 
from the last quarter: one deliberate fire, five accidental fires and three road 
traffic collisions. He added that the statistics were wholly satisfactory from his 
point of view, tending towards the low end of average.  
 
Station Manager Crawford’s full report is attached to these minutes.  

54   Area Board Priority Update 

 The Strategic Engagements and Partnerships Manager (SEPM), Richard 
Rogers, noted the report in the agenda pack on the progress being made 
towards the Area Board’s listed priorities.  
 
He specifically drew attention to the work being done towards youth, anti-social 
behaviour, youth unemployment, and building on the recent Safer Streets 
project. 

55   Local Highway and Footway Improvement Group (LHFIG) 

 Councillor Dominic Muns presented the notes and recommendations from the 
Devizes LHFIG meeting from 18 October 2023.  He moved to accept the 
recommendations as written and was seconded by Councillor Kelvin Nash. 
 
Resolved: 
 

• Devizes Area Board to note the discussions from the LHFIG meeting 
of 18th October 2023 

• To confirm the progress of the high priority schemes agreed by 
LHFIG 

• To confirm LHFIG’s contribution to the two new schemes at a total 
cost of £16,500. 

56   Air Quality and Sustainable Transport 

 Councillor Tamara Reay and Richard Rogers updated the Area Board on the 
recent activity of the Air Quality and Sustainable Transport group, including the 
opportunities presented by the recently allocated air quality funding, the town 
centre bus service, Wiltshire Connect, the draft Air Quality Action Plan and 
Supplementary Planning Document and the status of the Devizes Local Cycling 
and Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP), which is now awaiting sign-off.  
 
Councillor Simon Jacobs noted that for all the improvements being done 
towards public buses, they were often very dirty and warranted more regular 
cleaning. Councillor Tamara Reay echoed the sentiment and explained that the 
point was noted and would be pursued after the meeting.    
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57   Area Board Funding 

 The Area Board then considered and determined the following grant 
applications:  
 
Community Area Grants: 
 

 Busy Kids Outdoor Shelter - £2,000 towards new outdoor shelter 
 
It was explained that the Bromham nursery for babies up to 5 years old 
had lots of outside space that was currently in a state of disrepair. 
Councillor Philip Whitehead moved to grant the funding in full and 
Councillor Kelvin Nash seconded the motion.  
 
Resolved: 
 
To grant Busy Kids £2,000 towards a new outdoor shelter.   
 

 Worton & Cheverell FC - £500 towards football goal posts 
 
It was explained that the club had no facilities at the main hub, and that 
winter training needed to be moved. Seven teams were training at 
Dauntsey’s School, who have allowed the use of their astroturf, which 
had no goals, and that the club also needed goals for Lavington. Three to 
four sets would be needed at a total cost of £2,000. Councillor Muns 
voiced his support for the application, noting the wide reach of the football 
club across the local villages. Councillor Jacobs asked if the goal posts 
were transportable, to which it was explained that they were, but not 
easily, so would likely remain in one location. Councillor Reay thanked 
volunteers and recognised the importance of youth football clubs for boys 
and girls alike. Councillor Muns moved to grant the funding in full and 
Councillor Nash seconded the motion.  
 
Resolved: 
 
To grant Worton and Cheverell FC £500 towards new goal posts.  
 

 The Patch, Potterne - £5,000 towards establishment of building as 
community asset 
 
It was explained that Potterne Parish Council supported the initiative at 
the former village school and were, like the Area Board, pleased to see 
more a comprehensive business plan. Councillor Reay proposed to grant 
£3,000, which was seconded by Councillor Jacobs. Councillor Whitehead 
also formally thanked The Patch for their co-operation sending through 
the additional information the Area Board had requested.  
 
Resolved: 
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To grant The Patch £3,000 towards the establishment of the former 
village school as a community asset.  
 

Youth Grants: 
 

 Devizes Netball Club - £1,432 towards coaching equipment and venue 
costs 
 
It was explained that the netball club planned to expand their junior 
section from its existing 200 members and planned to continue training at 
Devizes Leisure Centre and Dauntsey’s School but had no equipment at 
the school. They had, however, raised funding elsewhere to address this. 
Councillor Jacobs noted that it was good to see Dauntsey’s so involved in 
supporting sports clubs for young people. Councillor Whitehead moved to 
grant the funding in full; Councillor Jacobs seconded the motion.   
 
Resolved: 
 
To grant Devizes Netball Club £1,432 towards coaching equipment 
and venue costs. 

 
Older and Vulnerable Adults: 
 

 Devizes Men’s Shed - £270 towards first aid training. 
 
It was explained that first aid training was required to continue operating 
the Devizes Men’s Shed, which for the six people necessary would 
actually amount to £405, but as the initial application was based on 
training for four people, thus the amount only being £270. The Chairman 
moved to grant the £270 and was seconded by Councillor Nash, with 
Councillor Reay also commending the work of the Men’s Shed in the 
community.  
 
Resolved: 
 
To grant Devizes Men’s Shed £270 towards first aid training.   
 
 

Area Board Initiatives: 
 
Richard Rogers noted that an Area Board Initiative was missed off the grant 
report in the agenda pack due to an administrative error, so could not be 
determined at the meeting, but could be passed under delegated authority as 
the total amounted to under £1,000, so would be discussed at the meeting and 
determined at a later date. The Chairman then invited Councillor Kelvin Nash to 
summarise the initiative.  
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Councillor Nash detailed the plan to run a Christmas event in Devizes at a cost 
of £500. It would be a community-focused event involving young people, older 
and vulnerable adults, and all in between. The Chairman noted his approval at 
the involvement of Christians Against Poverty. Councillor Philip Whitehead 
added that he wholly supported the initiative and suggested that informal 
feedback is collected after the fact to inform and improve future endeavours.  
 
The Chairman noted that all Members present were in support of the Initiative 
and explained that Members would collaborate with the SEPM to carry the 
Initiative forward under delegated authority. 

58   Open Floor and Group Discussion 

 Introducing the next item, the Chairman noted the importance of public 
engagement at Area Boards and encouraged people to bring any questions or 
comments to the Committee’s attention.  
 
Benson Miyoba from Champions in Community, a non-profit project group 
across 5 counties, introduced himself to the Area Board. Benson explained how 
as a resident in Devizes, he saw a pattern of youth offending and was later 
commissioned to work with a small group of the highest-risk offenders as a 
mentor and was also a champion of community outreach for the Football 
Association (FA). The Area Board, including Sergeant Wickham from Wiltshire 
Police, applauded the work he had been doing so far and encouraged the 
prospect of future collaboration.  
 
Rowde Parish Council noted that they were still discussing their neighbourhood 
plan and asked what other progress there was regarding the Wiltshire Housing 
Plan? Councillor Whitehead responded that the Local Plan was going through 
the process and having completed Regulation 19 should now carry legal weight. 
He speculated that it would probably be finished around 2025, with Devizes, 
Bishops Cannings and Urchfont’s Neighbourhood Plans at a similar stage. He 
noted that the county was still suffering from the lack of 5-year housing land 
supply, adding that this was fundamentally a national government policy issue 
and encouraging Parish Councils to continue pressing forward with their own 
Neighbourhood Plans.  
 
Responding to a query about whether Neighbourhood Plans only carried legal 
weight for two years, Councillor Whitehead clarified that this was only the case if 
the Council’s Local Plan wasn’t in place, which he denounced as a ludicrous rule 
but an unfortunate reality. He added that if and when problems with the Local 
Plan are solved, Neighbourhood Plans would remain valid for their entire 
lifespan as intended. Councillor Muns suggested that West Lavington Parish 
Council write to their local Member of Parliament (MP) to encourage him to help 
address the 5-year housing land supply issue Councillor Whitehead alluded to, 
remarking that the MP for Devizes, Danny Kruger, supported the idea and was 
keen to receive testimonies from constituents as evidence.   
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59   Urgent items 

 There were no urgent items. 

60   Date of the Next Meeting 

 The Chairman confirmed that the date of the next meeting would be 26 February 
2024. He added that it was a Highways Matters event with Highways Officers 
and the Cabinet Member for Transport, Flooding and Street Scene in 
attendance.  
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DORSET & WILTSHIRE FIRE & RESCUE SERVICE 

WILTSHIRE AREA BOARD REPORT 

 

Community Safety Plan 

DWFRS Community Safety Plan can be found on the DWFRS website; 

http://www.dwfire.org.uk/community-safety-plan/ 

 

Prevention 

We are committed to making a real difference to the lives of people in Dorset and Wiltshire. Our 

aim is to reduce the level of risk and harm to our communities from fire, targeting those most at 

risk. We do this primarily through our Safe and Well visits. 

 

A Safe and Well visit is FREE and normally lasts about one hour covering topics such as: 
 

 Using electricity safely 

 Cooking safely 

 Making an escape plan 

 What to do if there is a fire 

 Keeping children safe 

 Good practice – night time routine and other points relevant to you 

 Identifying and discussing any further support the occupier may need  

 

Are you or anyone you know:- 

 Over the age of 65? 

 Need a smoke detector? 

 Have a long-term health condition? 

 Suffer from poor hearing or sight loss? 

 Would you struggle to escape in the event of a fire? 

If you can answer yes to more than one of these questions, then please call us on  

0800 038 2323 or visit https://www.dwfire.org.uk/safety/safe-and-well-visits/ 
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Protection 

On-going interaction by Protection Team members with Local Authorities, Private landlords and 

tenants regarding fire safety-related matters: external cladding systems; fire detection and warning 

systems; fire resisting doors (& self-closers); combustibility/fire resistance of construction 

materials; commercial and residential sprinklers systems and water-mist suppression systems 

General Enquiries 

If you have a general fire safety enquiry regarding commercial property, please 

email fire.safety@dwfire.org.uk and the Fire Safety Team will respond in office hours.  

Fire Safety Complaint 
If you wish to tell us about fire safety risks in commercial premises, such as locked or blocked fire 
exits, you have three options: 

 You can email the fire safety department at enforcement@dwfire.org.uk 
 Call 01722 69 1717 during office hours (9am-5pm). 
 Call our Service Control Centre on 0306 799 0019 out of office hours (5pm-9am) 

 

On Call Recruitment 

Have you always wondered if you could join the fire service, but haven’t had the opportunity to find 
out more? Have you found yourself seeking your next challenge, keen to give back to the local 
community or wanting to learn new skills including leadership and teamwork? Then becoming an 
on-call firefighter is for you. 
 
As a paid position, on-call firefighters commit anywhere between 60 to 120 hours per week, during 
which time they must be able to respond to the station immediately. 
 
Many have ‘normal’ jobs during the day, then upon their return home make themselves available 
overnight or during the weekends. Some of our crew respond from their workplaces during the day, 
and we are very grateful to their employers for releasing them to perform their vital duties. 
 
Anyone over 18 years old can apply (although you can also apply once you are 17½) you must be 
able to respond and attend the fire station within 5-8 minutes, you have a good standard of physical 
fitness (i.e. you are generally active), and you must have the right to work in the UK.  
 
Further information on becoming an On Call Firefighter can be found at www.dwfire.org.uk/working-
for-us/on-call-firefighters/ or should you have any questions, you can call 01722 691444. 
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Recent News & Event 

 

Businesses urged to plan for new fire safety legislation 

 

Dorset & Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service is supporting Business Safety Week, which runs 

between 11 and 17 September. 

This campaign by the National Fire Chiefs Council (NFCC) helps businesses understand their fire 

safety responsibilities and therefore remain safe, legal, and compliant. 

To find out more about this, please visit:- 

https://www.dwfire.org.uk/news/businesses-urged-to-plan-for-new-fire-safety-legislation/ 

 

Student accommodation 

 

#WelcomeToLifeAtUni 

There are things you can do to improve your safety and security as a student, especially if you’re 
moving into new accommodation. 

Every year, around 350 18-24 year olds are injured in accidental house fires started by cigarettes, 
smoking materials and cooking. Therefore, you need to make sure that you’re familiar with the 
basics of fire and gas safety, as well as home and personal security. 

To find out more information, please visit :- 

https://www.dwfire.org.uk/safer-housing/student-accomodation/ 
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Storms and power cuts 

 

 

When stormy weather is forecast, there are things we can all do to make sure we’re prepared and 

staying as safe as possible. 

For information on ways to stay safe in adverse conditions, please visit:- 

https://www.dwfire.org.uk/safety/storms-and-power-cuts/ 

 

 

Demand 

 

 Deliberate Fires  
Jul-22 Aug-22 Sep-22 Jul-23 Aug-23 Sep-23 

Devizes 4 3 1 0 1 0 

       

       

 Accidential Dwelling Fires  
Jul-22 Aug-22 Sep-22 Jul-23 Aug-23 Sep-23 

Devizes 1 0 0 2 1 2 

       

       

 AFA's Domestic  
Jul-22 Aug-22 Sep-22 Jul-23 Aug-23 Sep-23 

Devizes 1 5 3 8 3 2 
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 AFA's Non Domestic  
Jul-22 Aug-22 Sep-22 Jul-23 Aug-23 Sep-23 

Devizes 6 1 4 4 1 5 

       

       

       

 RTC's  
Jul-22 Aug-22 Sep-22 Jul-23 Aug-23 Sep-23 

Devizes 3 1 1 1 2 0 

 

Incidents of note 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Station Manager 

 Email 
Mobile number  
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Devizes Air Quality and Sustainable Transport Group Meeting  - NOTES 

Thurs 8th Feb 2024 

 

Attending:  Cath Read, Graham Martin, Jasper Selwyn, Jonathan Hunter, Tamara Reay, Richard Rogers, Simon Fisher, Gary Tomsett 

Agenda Item Notes 

Apologies  

 Martin Aldam  

 Philippa Morgan  

 Martin Reed  

 Richard Ormerod  

 Paul Sanders  

 Phil Groocock 
 

Air Quality Gary Tomsett gave an update on the current air quality situation. His report can be found at the end of 
these notes. 
Nationally, the focus is now upon PM2.5. 
 
The downwards trend in emission levels is due to several factors including electric cars, differing work 
patterns and a particular focus being upon reducing solid fuel burners. 
 
A research gap has been identified in the South West and Wiltshire is working with the researchers to help 
them fill it. Cllr Clewer has proposed that a large number of basic PM2.5 monitors are placed in strategic 
positions including in rural hot spots. However, it is too early to say whether this would fit with the 
researchers vision and aims. 
 
A question was asked about monitoring equipment for schools being available. Currently there is a lack of 
suitable mobile equipment, but this may form part of the research. Equipment can be purchased locally 
for as little as a few hundred pounds but there are oncosts and questions around their accuracy 
particularly as the cheaper ones do not allow for calibration. 
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Generally, air quality problems occur mostly where a valley is formed by a narrow road and high buildings 
to the sides.  
 
It is unlikely that Gary T. will attend these meetings any more due to a new role. One of his team is likely 
to attend in his place. 
 

Bus Services Phil Groocock provided a written update regarding the town centre bus services. This can be found at the 
end of these notes. The existing contract expires at the end of March but break points can be added to 
allow alterations to the new contract once the sewage works have been completed in the town centre 
 
The main challenge is to find a company that would pick up the contract and to find sufficient drivers. 
Comments to feed back to Phil included: 

 Consideration and discussion would be helpful around how we can get more people to use the 
bus services, how to promote them and greater community ownership. 

 Are any of the vehicles going to be e-vehicles? 

 The branding for the DRT service has been well received and allows greater localism. Can the 
buses be branded in a similar way? 

 How much of the local S106 funding will be used and is there any remaining that could work 
alongside the actual buses to help create behaviour change? 

 Will the timetable around Hopton Industrial Estate in line with shift patterns? 

 Are bike racks an option that could be considered? 
 
There are no new changes to the DRT service. 

LCWIP A Cabinet Member report is being drafted setting out the consultation feedback and requesting that the 
draft LCWIP be approved by the council. 
 
In addition, the Cabinet Member has agreed that £20,000 of the council’s Capability Funding is available to 
develop a priority scheme emerging from the Devizes LCWIP. Any proposal needs to be pragmatic and 
practical. 
 
Devizes Town Council have agreed to support the use of this funding to develop a detailed plan for cycling 
route DC1 (London Road). Additionally the proposed a partnership between the Area Board, DTC and 
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Cycle Friendly Devizes for this project.  The report submitted by Cath Read can be found at the end of 
these notes. 
 
The group discussed this proposal and were also supportive. It was also agreed that the whole route 
would need to be drawn up and planned and any shortfall to be made up potentially from the existing 
S106 funding. 
 
Graham led a discussion on what is partnership stressing that it was about doing and delivery, shared 
agenda and vision, equal voice as well as keeping the goal simple and understandable. 
 
ACTION – A meeting to be arranged with Martin Aldam to take this forward 
 
ACTION – To take this proposal to the March Area Board meeting including a partnership to be formed 
between the AB, DTC and SD. The air quality group could be that forum. 
 
 

Cycle Parking Providing secure bike lock up was discussed with two options being next to the paid toilets in the town 
centre as there is a person to keep an eye on things or the old toilets on the Green. Catherine will look 
into this and bring it back to a future meeting for discussion. 
 

Next Meeting It was felt that a meeting should be held quite quickly to discuss the London Road proposal as well as the 
town centre bus review. 
 
The date will be the 28st March at 4pm 
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Devizes Air Quality Report – Gary Tomsett              

 8th February 2024 

Raw diffusion tube results for Devizes. 

Diffusion tubes are known to over estimate nitrogen dioxide levels. The raw data is indicating no exceedances of the annual mean objective for nitrogen 

dioxide in 2024, which is the parameter that led to the declaration of the Air Quality Management Area. 

 

We will be looking to finish the ratification of the real time data from Sidmouth Street in the coming weeks and that will enable us to carry out the QA/QC 

of the Diffusion tube data. We will report on these results in due course in the Annual Statement Report to DEFRA. 

The results look to continue the trend we have observed in recent years: 
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DEFRAs criteria for moving to revoke an AQMA is either.  

- 3 years data 10% under the objective (36ug/m3 in this case) or 

- 5years data under the objective. 

There is specific guidance where data from 2020 is used due to anomalies in traffic flow during the year.  

It should be noted that PM2.5 objectives are national targets for central government to achieve. They will look to local authorities to play a major role in 

achieving these targets. We are working with DEFRA at present with regard to monitoring and have ambitions with regard to contributing to the monitoring 

data for Wiltshire.  

We are looking to get reports put on the AQ monitoring website hosted by Ricardo for us. Diffusion tube data is being added to the site. 

Public Protection Services is in the process of restructuring. My portfolio now includes Community Safety & ASB as well as Environmental Protection. Going 

forward I will not be attending AQ groups. Once the restructure is complete, I will be in a better position to determine which officers will e supporting 

groups. 

Regards 

Gary  
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Town Centre Bus Changes – briefing note 

Phil Groocock 

Thursday 8th February 2024 

Notes on forthcoming changes to Devizes Town service changes 

The current contract for the Devizes Town services 1A & 1C comes to an end on 31st March 2024 and cannot legally be extended further. 

We are therefore tendering a new contract for this service which will start from 1st April, but the results of the tender will not be known until 

late February. 

The tendered timetable is similar to the existing one but will include the following additions that were requested in the survey.: 

- All journeys on service 1C (London Road & Marina Meadows) will serve Lay Wood estate. 

- On weekdays there will be one earlier and one later journey on the 1C service. 

- Most buses on the 1C service will continue to run via Devizes Town Centre onto route 1A to give a through link to the Marshall Road Health 

Centre. However a change of bus my be required on the way back. 

- Early and late journeys on service 1C will also serve Hopton Industrial Estate. 

- Late afternoon journeys on services 1A and 1C will no-longer be combined on weekdays, giving  

residents on the1C section a faster journey home. 

- Additional journeys would run on service 1A (Marshall Road and Brickley Lane) on Saturday mornings to give a half-hourly service between 

10.30am & 12.30pm (instead of hourly). It may be possible to make additional improvements at a later date but we are still experiencing driver 

shortage issues and as the forthcoming Wessex Water works in the Market Place in May and June are also likely to cause reliability problems, 

we really need those to be out of the way before we go any further. 

Please be aware that as part of the tender process, it is quite possible that operators will submit options to operate a slightly different timetable 

to the one that we have tendered, which they could run more economically. We will therefore not be circulating details of the changes to the 
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public until everything has been sorted in mid-March and so we would therefore ask for this note not to be circulated to the general public just 

yet to avoid confusing the existing passengers. 

Phil Groocock 

Bus Network Manager 

Wiltshire Council 
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Proposed Cycle Route to be taken forward for detailed plans and costing. 

Cycle Friendly Devizes report to Air Quality & Sustainable Travel Group 

Intro 

The draft Devizes Local Cycling & Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP) was published in Feb 2023. It was consulted upon in the summer of 2023 and is 

awaiting sign off by Wiltshire Council. 

Wiltshire Council have indicated that they will fund the next stage of getting a Devizes priority cycle route fully costed and planned. This is essential to apply 

for government funding from Active Travel England and to then get the route constructed. 

Devizes Area Board -air quality and sustainable transport group, also have finances available to spend on sustainable travel to improve the air quality in 

Devizes (as detailed below ). These funds have come from section 106 developer contributions and are approaching the time limit for spending. Almost 

£500,000 (discretionary sustainable transport allocation) that could fund a stand alone project or contribute toward a bigger project. 

 

We have a short window to take advantage of the opportunity to deliver safe active travel, whilst reducing traffic and air pollution in our town. 

Priority Routes 
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To move to the next stage of improving the cycle infrastructure, a decision needs to be taken on which route should be taken forward to release the 

funding from Wiltshire Council.  

The LCWIP identified five priority routes following a detailed study of data and consultation. 

Cycle Friendly Devizes have looked at those routes in detail and are making a recommendation to the Town Council on which route to take to the next stage 

based on our assessment of the advantages and benefits to the community of Devizes. We considered routes that were close to, or connected to major 

employment sites, leisure, school sites and where people live. Additionally, which route would have in our view, the greatest impact for increasing active 

travel.  

The shortlisted routes were DC1, DC2a and DC4. These routes are further split into smaller sections and we looked at DC1-1, DC1-2, DC1-3, DC2a-2, DC2a-3 

and DC4-5. 

 

 DC1-1 West end towards Bishops Cannings 

 DC1-2 London Road 

 DC1-3 Southbroom 

 DC2a-2 The Green Nursteed to Southbroom Infants 

 DC2a-3 Nursteed to intersection Windsor Drive 

 DC4-5 Sidmouth Street 

Advantages and Benefits of DC1 

 There are four major employment sites along London Road.  

 There is retail (Lidl, B&Q), leisure (rugby and tennis), school and strategic developments along London Road(DC1). 

 There is a greater propensity to cycle along London Road . 

  Presently only 3% of people commute to work by cycle, compared to 50% of children who already walk to school. Effectively there is more 

potential to convert the work commute to cycling as 68% of people live and work in Devizes.  

 Connecting to Retail/employment along Sidmouth Street and centre of Devizes 

 High profile and visible route 

P
age 24



Potential to Improve 

 Safety: Reduction in casualties (Bikes 0-1% of all traffic and yet 18% are casualties) 

 Air Quality: Reduction in traffic: less pollution : cleaner air. 

 

Conclusion 

CFD recommends DC1, it has more employment sites with greater potential to increase cycle commuting by bicycle and forms a direct route from town 

centre to school, leisure, housing and retail sites. London road takes you out to the recent residential development of Laywood and to further two proposed 

developments, potentially increasing traffic along London Road. Investing in a route along London Road that is safe will encourage more users. 

 

This report was presented to Devizes Town Council on Feb 6th 2024 Planning meeting, where they a voted to support conclusions of this report:the 

prioritisation of route DC1 from West End towards Bishops Cannings along London Road and Estcourt Street to Sidmouth Street. putting forward route DC1. 

 

Cycle Friendly Devizes 

January 2024 
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Proposed Cycle Route to be taken forward for detailed plans and costing. 

Cycle Friendly Devizes report to Air Quality & Sustainable Travel Group 

Intro 

The draft Devizes Local Cycling & Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP) was published in Feb 2023. It 

was consulted upon in the summer of 2023 and is awaiting sign off by Wiltshire Council. 

Wiltshire Council have indicated that they will fund the next stage of getting a Devizes priority cycle 

route fully costed and planned. This is essential to apply for government funding from Active Travel 

England and to then get the route constructed. 

Devizes Area Board -air quality and sustainable transport group, also have finances available to spend 

on sustainable travel to improve the air quality in Devizes (as detailed below ). These funds have 

come from section 106 developer contributions and are approaching the time limit for spending. 

Almost £500,000 (discretionary sustainable transport allocation) that could fund a stand alone 

project or contribute toward a bigger project. 

 

We have a short window to take advantage of the opportunity to deliver safe active travel, whilst 

reducing traffic and air pollution in our town. 

Priority Routes 

To move to the next stage of improving the cycle infrastructure, a decision needs to be taken on 

which route should be taken forward to release the funding from Wiltshire Council.  

The LCWIP identified five priority routes following a detailed study of data and consultation. 

Cycle Friendly Devizes have looked at those routes in detail and are making a recommendation to the 

Town Council on which route to take to the next stage based on our assessment of the advantages 

and benefits to the community of Devizes. We considered routes that were close to, or connected to 

major employment sites, leisure, school sites and where people live. Additionally, which route would 

have in our view, the greatest impact for increasing active travel.  

The shortlisted routes were DC1, DC2a and DC4. These routes are further split into smaller sections 

and we looked at DC1-1, DC1-2, DC1-3, DC2a-2, DC2a-3 and DC4-5. 
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 DC1-1 West end towards Bishops Cannings 

 DC1-2 London Road 

 DC1-3 Southbroom 

 DC2a-2 The Green Nursteed to Southbroom Infants 

 DC2a-3 Nursteed to intersection Windsor Drive 

 DC4-5 Sidmouth Street 

Advantages and Benefits of DC1 

 There are four major employment sites along London Road.  

 There is retail (Lidl, B&Q), leisure (rugby and tennis), school and strategic developments 

along London Road(DC1). 

 There is a greater propensity to cycle along London Road . 

  Presently only 3% of people commute to work by cycle, compared to 50% of children who 

already walk to school. Effectively there is more potential to convert the work commute to 

cycling as 68% of people live and work in Devizes.  

 Connecting to Retail/employment along Sidmouth Street and centre of Devizes 

 High profile and visible route 

Potential to Improve 

 Safety: Reduction in casualties (Bikes 0-1% of all traffic and yet 18% are casualties) 

 Air Quality: Reduction in traffic: less pollution : cleaner air. 

 

Conclusion 

CFD recommends DC1, it has more employment sites with greater potential to increase cycle 

commuting by bicycle and forms a direct route from town centre to school, leisure, housing and 

retail sites. London road takes you out to the recent residential development of Laywood and to 

further two proposed developments, potentially increasing traffic along London Road. Investing in a 

route along London Road that is safe will encourage more users. 

 

This report was presented to Devizes Town Council on Feb 6th 2024 Planning meeting, where they a 

voted to support conclusions of this report:the prioritisation of route DC1 from West End towards 

Bishops Cannings along London Road and Estcourt Street to Sidmouth Street. putting forward route 

DC1. 

 

Cycle Friendly Devizes 

January 2024 
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Wiltshire Council 

Devizes Area Board 

26 February 2024 

Devizes Area Grant Report 
 

 

Purpose of the Report 

1. To provide details of the grant applications made to the Devizes Area Board. These 

could include: 

community area grants 

youth grants 

older and vulnerable people grants 

area board initiatives 

2. To document any recommendations provided through sub groups. 

 

Area Board Current Financial Position 
 

 
Community Area Grants Youth Grants Older and Vulnerable 

People Grants 

Opening Balance For 2023/24 £ 25,869.00 £ 22,320.00 £ 7,700.00 

Awarded To Date 
£ 16,350.00 £ 16,380.65 £ -55.00 

Current Balance 
£ 9,519.00 £ 5,939.35 £ 7,755.00 

Balance if all grants are agreed based on 

recommendations 
£ -2,422.66 £ -4,591.35 £ 490.00 

 
Grant Funding Application Summary 

 

Application 

Reference 

Grant Type Applicant Project Total Cost Requested 

ABG1627 Area Board 

Initiative 

Devizes Area Board Million Hours Youth 

Project 

£89591.35 £4591.35 

Project Summary: 

Devizes Town Council working with the area board and key partners within the area have submitted an 

application for over £80k of funding in order to expand on the youth work that is on offer within the town. 

There are three parts to this work • Continuation of the ‘Roots and Shoots’ programme, operated by Wiltshire 

FA. These are football based sessions and facilitated discussions around healthy lifestyles. • Extension of the pop 

up Youth club work operated by Youth for Christ. • Specific targeted youth sessions based on feedback from 

young people, delivered by 4Youth. So far Cookery, fishing, girls only football sessions have been requested In 

order to help deliver this project over a 2 to 3 year period, some additional match funding is required and the 

area board is asked to make a contribution of £5k. The Town Council are already committed to these activities 

and are planning to expand their offer to young people over 2024. 

ABG1628 Area Board 

Initiative 

Devizes Area Board Youth Space in Devizes £10000.00 £4591.35 
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Application 

Reference 

Grant Type Applicant Project Total Cost Requested 

Project Summary: 

Devizes has no youth centre of safe dedicated space for young people to go. It has become clear over the past 

couple of years that this needs to be addressed and all stakeholders are now committed to making this happen. 

A large investment has taken place over the past year to expand the support for young people through detached 

youth work. the key partners including 4Youth and Youth For Christ are equally keen to see this become a reality. 

An empty shop has been identified within the town centre that is owned by the Town Council. Some capital 

works are required to be made on it and once completed it will need to be equipped. The current thinking is that 

this will include a youth cafe and space upstairs for workshops and other activities. The hope is that the centre 

will be open every day. The area board is being asked to help provide funding for the equipment required to kit 

out the building. This will include items such as furniture, computers, screens, cafe etc. An application has also 

gone into the Future High Streets Fund for the initial capital works 

ABG1510 Community Area 

Grant 

Devizes Outdoor 

Celebratory Arts 

Devizes Community Arts 

Hub Capital Support 

Project 2024 

£10094.06 £4844.06 

Project Summary: 

The project will provide essential capital equipment to be used in the new Community Arts Hub in Devizes, and 

in related arts projects in and around the town and surrounding villages. The Hub not only houses DOCA, but 

also the White Horse Arts collective, a community of a dozen or so artists and creatives, all of whom, like DOCA, 

are working in the arts, culture, and education sectors throughout the Devizes Community Area. We also have 

plans to develop the outside garden area for community events and are exploring the possibility of a gardening 

club. The vision for the Hub is to create a sustainable, not-for-profit arts centre in Devizes, where the local 

community can meet, work, exhibit and participate in workshops. This particular project will provide the 

appropriate equipment and suitable work areas within the Hub for community groups, schools and businesses to 

take part in creative arts workshops where costumes, lanterns and other elements are made for use in 

community arts events such as the Devizes International Street Festival, the Confetti Battle, the Carnival Parade 

and the Lantern Parade. 

ABG1512 Community Area 

Grant 

Seend Lye 

Recreation Field 

Replacement mowing 

equipment for Seend Lye 

Recreation Field 

£18000.00 £5000.00 

Project Summary: 

To provide a 25hp compact tractor and finishing mower for recreation field maintenance. The new equipment 

replaces a 48 year-old Ransomes Parkway 226, purchased in the last century and now disposed of as it was 

beyond economical repair. The equipment is securely garaged in an on-site equipment garage. 

ABG1582 Community Area 

Grant 

Drews Pond Wood 

Project 

Drews Pond Wood Project 

path improvement 

£4195.20 £2097.60 

Project Summary: 

The fencing to the back path of the nature trail at the Drews Pond Wood LNR is in urgent need of repair to 

ensure the safety of users and the integrity of the path. This task is beyond the scope of the volunteer group due 

to the site access, skill mix and specialist plant machinery required 

ABG1490 Older and 

Vulnerable Adults 

Funding 

Arts Together Arts Together Projects for 

Isolated and Vulnerable 

Older People in Devizes 

£6764.00 £2500.00 
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Application 

Reference 

Grant Type Applicant Project Total Cost Requested 

Project Summary: 

Arts Together is a Wiltshire charity that has been running creative support groups for isolated and vulnerable 

older people in six areas of Wiltshire for 23 years. We provide regular, meaningful activities that build trust, 

confidence and friendship, supporting group members within their community to combat the damage caused by 

isolation. From April 2024 to March 2025 we will run 6 art projects in Devizes, led by local artists and supported 

by a team of local volunteers. Projects are stimulating and challenging and adapted specifically so that they are 

accessible to all. Projects will cover a wide range of methods and materials such as making stained glass panels 

and storywriting and creating models for a filmed a performance piece. Each project takes place over a 5-week 

block, in the community lounge at Elizabeth House in Devizes. This venue is provided as an in-kind donation, 

free of charge, by the Guinness Partnership. Assisted transport is arranged for the group members, the majority 

of whom would be unable to attend otherwise. We also provide refreshments, a hot lunch and a warm accessible 

place to be at each weekly project session, increasingly important for frail older people during this cost-of-living 

crisis. Our art tutors are professional artists fully insured and with DBS checks and our group manager and 

volunteers (also DBS checked) are trained in supporting members who might have barriers to taking part, be it 

through poor health, disability or mental health issues. An accredited carer is at each group session as the 

dedicated first-aider and for any personal support needs. The carer is provided as an in-kind donation, free of 

charge, by the Home Instead Care Agency. The group manager has extensive experience and offers wellbeing 

support to each beneficiary beyond the weekly sessions to enable them to keep attending the group. This year 

our transport, food and materials costs have increased due to the cost-of-living crisis. We have increased the 

number of members per group from 12 to 16 in response to increased need and referrals which has also 

increased our costs. We are constantly fundraising and request £2500 from Devizes Area Board towards the cost 

of running three of these engaging, confidence building and life enhancing 5-week projects for some of the 

most vulnerable older members of our community. 

ABG1567 Older and 

Vulnerable Adults 

Funding 

Alzheimers 

Support 

Sidmouth Street dementia 

day club supporting local 

people living with 

dementia 

£3080.00 £1440.00 
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Application 

Reference 

Grant Type Applicant Project Total Cost Requested 

Project Summary: 

Engaging with people with dementia and their carers in the most humane loving way possible is Alzheimer’s 

Support’s core methodology, treating the people we support and their carers as distinct individuals with their 

own life stories - not just service users. One of our most popular services are our four award-winning day clubs 

that follow our trademark formula of small group activities, a relaxed informal atmosphere and high staff ratios 

allowing everyone to follow their own preferences. Our clubs are run by specialist staff and trained volunteers 

who focus on the person rather than the dementia. Boosting confidence, building relationships and creating 

opportunities for social engagement are at the heart of their ethos. A perfect example of this ethos in action is 

provided by our day club based at 5 Sidmouth Street which has been described as 'one of the jolliest places in 

Devizes' by one longstanding volunteer, and her verdict would be echoed by members, carers and many 

members of the local community. The club in the heart of Devizes provides a warm, stimulating and friendly 

environment for up to eight members at a time. Since opening in 2008 it has built up strong links with its 

community and has frequent visits from local actors and musicians. Regular activities include photography, 

painting, cooking, art therapy, mosaic making, dance, gardening and personalised reminiscence. While there is a 

wide choice of small group activities, club members are also very welcome to 'do their own thing' in the 

company of others. Lunch is prepared from fresh ingredients each day, with members getting involved with 

preparations if they wish to. Members are joined twice a week by therapy whippets Higby and Dottie and by 

other local volunteer dogs on other days of the week. The garden, a haven of greenery maintained by 

volunteers, has won its category of Devizes in Bloom multiple time was graded as Outstanding by the Royal 

Horticultural Society's South West in Bloom competition four times in a row pre-pandemic. It's greatly enjoyed 

by club members who plant and harvest their own vegetables and this year watched the progress of a nesting 

blackbird and her young. The club has won a number of awards, including Best Community Group in the 

Wiltshire Life Awards and a Services to the People award from the Mayor of Devizes. A full day out in a 

supportive, stimulating environment is hugely beneficial to people living with dementia and also provides a real 

break for family carers. They often tell us that the clubs, and the respite they provide, is the one thing that 

allows them to continue caring for longer in their own homes: “My Mum has a wonderful time at the day centre 

in Devizes, thank you for all your care and attention. I really appreciate all your hard work.” “She absolutely 

loves attending the club, she said she wakes up on a Wednesday and can’t wait to get to club and wishes she 

could attend more than once a week! She wanted to say how wonderful Becci and the girls are and always so 

welcoming and she loves all the hugs!” “You all do such an amazing job and that comes across in the smiles and 

laughter of all the members. A truly wonderful place. Thanks for being so welcoming.” “It truly is like no place 

I’ve been before; absolutely bonkers and so full of positivity. The staff are just wonderful and do so much to 

support these wonderful characters with dementia.” Our Sidmouth Street club has clear benefits for those living 

with dementia, not least by encouraging them to get out of their homes and become more socially active. Carers 

of people with dementia are more likely to experience physical illness, depression and social isolation. As a 

dementia carer myself, I can attest to the real risk of becoming incrementally more isolated as your loved one 

becomes increasingly unwilling to get out of the house. Having a regular event to look forward to, especially 

one that gets you both out of the house where you know that your loved one will be in a safe and fun 

environment becomes one, if not THE highlight of your week. We charge members £52 per person, per day but 

this is subsidised and we need to find a further £36 per person to meet the full £88 costs. This daily subsidy will 

provide not only 6 hours of high-quality care to the person living with dementia but will also, by default, give 

their (overwhelmingly family) carer a 6-hour break from their exhausting round of 24/7 care. Every £36 

therefore provides 12 hours of desperately-needed support. We are now asking the Board to consider 

supporting this shortfall for up to 40 day’s-worth of visits with a grant of up to £1,440, thus enabling us to 

continue this vital programme, although we would of course be very appreciative of any level of support. As 

noted above, the Board’s support would not only help our day club members but also their carers, for whom 

these six hours may be the only break they get all week . Your £1,440 represents 240 hours of direct help plus a 

further 240 hours of respite, a total of 480 hours of support for just £3 per hour. 

ABG1596 Older and 

Vulnerable Adults 

Funding 

OUR TIME 

PROJECT 

DEVIZES MOVEMENT AND 

THEATRE WORKSHOPS 

FOR ELDERS 

£6000.00 £3000.00 
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Application 

Reference 

Grant Type Applicant Project Total Cost Requested 

Project Summary: 

TO PRODUCE AND DELIVER A SERIES OF HIGH QUALITY INSPIRING THEATRE AND MOVEMENT WORKSHOPS 

WITH ELDERLY COMMUNITIES IN DEVIZES: CREATING JOYFUL, LIFE - ENHANCING EXPERIENCES, UNDER THE 

GUIDANCE AND THE EXPERTISE OF THE OUR TIME PROJECT COMPANY. INVOLVING ACTIVE ELDERS, VERY 

FRAIL, THOSE WHO HAVE HAD STROKES, AND THOSE WITH DEMENTIA .ULTIMATELY ENCOURAGING 

PERSONAL DISCOVERY AND A SHARED AND ENLIGHTENING COLLECTIVE EXPERIENCE WHICH WILL HAVE 

POSITIVE REPERCUSIIONS IN THE WIDER COMMUNITY. The workshops will improve the health and well-being 

of participants at Hayward's Care Home, encouraging mental and physical stimulation as well as being a joyful 

creative collective experience for both elders and carers. www.ourtimeproject.weebly.com 

https://www.youtube.com/@ourtimeproject Tailor- made to the needs of each group whether very frail, active 

elders or those with dementia or who have had strokes, the OUR TIME PROJECT inspires through the use of 

movement and theatrical play, drawing from the life experience of participants, guiding with delicate expertise 

and taking ideas onto a theatrical level,allowing and encouraging the participants to see each other in new ways, 

and encouraging a fantastic shared experience which has an impact inside the prospective homes and groups as 

well as having ripples into the wider communities through the carers and families ; Carers are encouraged to 

participate and sometimes family members who are visiting. In the Devises area Hayward's Care Centre been 

highlighted as having a clear need and keen interest in having OUR TIME PROJECT delivering this work for the 

beneficiaries of elders.Each residency workshop is a unique experience in itself and is tailor made to the needs 

and requirements of each group whether very frail active elders those with dementia or physically disabled. 

These workshops draw from the distinctive experience of the Company and the experience of the Director who 

has created pioneering theatre and movement work with the elderly over the past 14 years . It is a pre- requisite 

of the company’s ethos to have an innovative creative and life enhancing approach to interactive workshops 

with the elderly. Drawing from training at the Lecoq International school 1992 -1994 and over 20 

years’experience as a Director of theatre Sue Lee B.A Hons Diploma Ecole Lecoq Director coordinates the OUR 

TIME PROJECT and encourages a direct and stimulating environment with the Our Time expert practitioners 

where wonderful experiences and great discoveries happen with much laughter under the care and collaboration 

with care workers within each workshop setting. The workshops aim to inspire and bring out the undiscovered in 

each participant drawing on the creativity that stems from each individual’s life experience and celebrate this in 

a joyous way. Movement is at the core and each workshop begins with simple movements which will have a 

great physical benefit then leading to simple improvisation creating a unique vibrant and life enhancing 

experience that bonds the collective and rejoices the individuals uniqueness. The workshops are delicate 

drawing out the creative potential in each person in a sensitive way as well as encouraging a group shared 

experience. The workshops aim to stimulate physical activity as well as spiritually bind the group encouraging 

well-being and improved quality of health. Some feedback from the previous set of workshops in the area 

Rebecca Brown leader from Forum Stroke Club ‘’I think the members really enjoyed it they were smiling and 

laughing ...... it is wonderful for their imagination and memory. It is good for them to interact as a group. They 

gain confidence I could really see this programme happening again as it was great fun.’ Chris brown day centre 

participant Mrs Alison Meer’s .’It took me out of my shy comfort zone…. Making a fool of oneself isn’t a bad 

thing from time to time… I wish I had started being so fluid in movements earlier’. 

ABG1598 Older and 

Vulnerable Adults 

Funding 

Nosh and Natter 

Seend 

Seend Nosh and Natter 

Lunch Club 

£325.00 £325.00 

Project Summary: 

Monthly hot lunch and chance to meet old and new friends. 

ABG1516 Youth Grant The Devizes to 

Westminster 

Canoe Race 

Devizes to Westminster 

Canoe Race 

£1996.00 £998.00 
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Application 

Reference 

Grant Type Applicant Project Total Cost Requested 

Project Summary: 

This project involves many young people and we produce various Safety, Safeguarding, Child Protection, Junior 

Kit Lists etc. to support the young people and thee families. It is a canoe race started by 1st Devizes Scouts back 

in 1948, there are usually up to about 600 competitors, and with friends, family and support crews means that 

about 3000 people come to Devizes over Easter. 

ABG1566 Youth Grant KOTB Angling Club 

Kids On The Bank 

Kids On The Bank Help 

Fund 

£350.00 £350.00 

Project Summary: 

We are KOTB Kids On The Bank Angling Club we promote youth mental health, self confidence and family 

interaction through fishing, we have found that time on the bank with family clears the mind opens up channels 

of communication with the parents/guardians and spend less time on technology. We supply donated tackle and 

bait and arrange fortnightly matches at local fisheries and also provide tuition on the bank. We do all this for 

free except for a £10 yearly membership fee, we rely on goodwill donations through fundraising and members 

donations. Our main number of young anglers come from devizes and surrounding villages so any funding 

would benefit the local youngsters. The funding will be used to purchase medals, trophies and small tackle set 

ups for local youngsters to use on fishing days. 

 
 

Background 

3. Area Boards have authority to approve funding under powers delegated to them. Under 

the Scheme of Delegation Area Boards must adhere to the Area Board Funding and 

Grants Criteria. This document is available on the council’s website. 

4. Three funding streams are available to the Area Board, each with an annually awarded 

amount. These funding streams are as follows: 

Community Area Grants (capital) 

Youth Grants (revenue) 

Older and Vulnerable People Grants (revenue) 

5. The Area Board will be advised of the funding available prior to their first meeting of 

each financial year. 

Main Considerations 

6. Councillors need to be satisfied that the applications meet the requirements as set out 

in the Area Board Funding and Grants Criteria and that the health and wellbeing and 

young persons funding guidelines have been adhered to. 

 

7. Councillors must ensure that the distribution of funding is in accordance with the 

Scheme of Delegation to Area Boards. 

 

8. Councillors need to consider any recommendations made by sub groups of the Area 

Boards. 

Safeguarding Implications 

9. The Area Board has ensured that the necessary policies and procedures are in place to 

safeguard children, young people and vulnerable adults. 

Public Health Implications 

10. The Area Board has ensured that the necessary policies and procedures are in place to 

safeguard children, young people and vulnerable adults. 

Environmental & Climate Change Implications 
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11. Grant funding will contribute to the continuance and/or improvement of cultural, social 

and community activity and wellbeing in the community area, the extent of which will 

be dependent upon the individual project. 

Financial Implications 

12. Councillors must ensure that the Area Board has sufficient funding available to cover 

the grants awarded. 

Legal Implications 

13. There are no specific legal implications related to this report. 

Workforce Implications 

14. There are no specific human resources implications related to this report. 

Equalities Implications 

15. Community Area Boards must fully consider the equality impacts of their decisions in 

order to meet the Council’s Public Sector Equality Duty. 

16. Community Area Grants will give local community and voluntary groups, Town and 

Parish Councils equal opportunity to receive funding towards community based projects 

and schemes where they meet the funding criteria. 

Proposals 

17. To consider and determine the applications for grant funding. 
 

 
 

Report Author 

 

Richard Rogers, Strategic Engagement and Partnership Manager, Richard.Rogers@wiltshire.gov.uk 

No unpublished documents have been relied upon in the preparation of this report. 
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